
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
HELD ON 29 JULY 2010

ROSP.69/10
DRAFT MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN (INCORPORATING THE CORPORATE CHARGING POLICY) 2011/12 TO 2015/16

The Executive had on 26 July 2010 considered the report (EX.119/10 refers) and decided:

1. That the report of the Assistant Director (Resources) (RD.27/10) on the draft Medium Term Financial Plan (Incorporating the Corporate Charging Policy) 2011/12 to 2015/16 be received

2. That the report be made available for consideration by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) stated that the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) was the starting point of the budget process for 2011/12 and reflected what had been done to date based on decisions made since February 2010.  Mr Mason highlighted the fact that the figures for the general fund reserves had gone down since last year but believed that the figure would recover by 2014.

The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) stated that the MTFP assumed that if transformation targets were met reserves would recover to last year’s levels.  He believed that the MTFP would show what savings could be made.

In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

The Risk Assessment of the strategy showed 4 out of 7 risks were indicated as high, which he believed to be serious, and asked how the authority were addressing the high risks.

Dr Gooding explained that there were 2 dimensions to risk – impact and likelihood and that while the impact was high the likelihood was remote.  He believed those indications would be unlikely to change.

The template and text for the report seemed to be the same as in previous years with dates and figures amended.  Was that appropriate in the present economic climate?

Mr Mason advised that Officers may be able to amend the report in the following year but that the MTFP was set out in a template that had to include tables and that the Audit Commission monitored the Plan from that template.  Mr Mason stated that the commentary had been updated.

Members expressed concern that not all the commentary had been changed and requested that Officers have a fresh look at the report next year.

Mr Mason agreed that the template would be looked at in the following year to simplify it and make it more reader friendly.

The report referred to an increase in levels of Council Tax but Government announcements had advised that Council Tax would be frozen.  That would leave the Council in a vulnerable position if Government froze Council Tax and did not provide grants.  The Member accepted that Officers were awaiting additional information.  

The report also referred to pay costs, but the Government had stated that pay would be frozen and a new National Insurance regime introduced.  Those assumptions would leave the Council’s reserves vulnerable and Officers should be looking at the worst case scenarios.  

Mr Mason advised that the figures could not be amended in the report until all the issues had been considered and approved by Council and that the information was included in the commentary.  With regard to a pay freeze no details were available but it was believed that it related to civil servants and not necessarily the public sector.  The figures could not be updated until the full budget process had been completed.  

At the development session earlier in the week Councillor Mallinson had asked for suggestion for cuts.  It would be useful for that information to be drawn up and made available.  It was suggested that there should be a part 2 to the report to understand the changes and options for cuts.  The report would be presented to Council and given approval while the figures did not make sense.  

Mr Mason explained that the figures were not so doom laden as they appeared and that the Council would have a year to consider and discuss the way forward.

Is the prediction actually worse than the 5% indicated in the report?  An increase due to inflation would be expected and that income would be lost anyway.

Dr Gooding advised that the full situation would not be known until after the spending review was complete in October.

The reality would not be known until October and as the budget had to be set by February it would have to be finalised before the Christmas holidays.  Did Members need to revise the timetable of meetings as there was only one scheduled meeting between October and December?  

Dr Gooding believed that if the Government specified cuts of 25% over the term of their government and the Council had budgeted for 5% per year then £500,000 of revenue savings would have to be made.  Dr Gooding stated that it was unlikely that the budget resolution would specify areas for cuts.  

It was not sufficient to agree to cuts if Members did not know where the cuts would be coming from.  Cuts have to be made but the information would not be available until October to know where the savings could be made.  Time constraints were too short and more information was needed.  Members agreed that an additional meeting was required between the Government’s announcement in October and the budget meeting in December.

Would it be possible to have a list of statutory and non-statutory obligations for Members to consider when discussing budget issues?

Dr Gooding stated that that would not be a problem but Members should be careful if when considering cuts in discretionary services assumptions were made that statutory services were being delivered at their best and that the biggest spending factors were statutory.  

The cuts would have a huge effect on both statutory and discretionary services and that Officers need to plan for those cuts.

Mr Mason advised that the cuts would be made over a 4-5 year period and that Officers and Members had the next year to have those discussions.

Decisions made in the future would be influenced by the first decisions being made.  

With regard to Performance Review Members had requested financial information against performance in reports being presented to Panels.  The report stated that information would be available in the future but it had not been available for the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel the previous week.  The report was disappointing as much of the information was the same as in the previous year’s report.  

Officers and Members should be looking at the budget and working and planning in a different way to previous years.  The issue had been raised with Councillor J Mallinson who believed there was no reason to do things in a different way.  The Member believed that the hard issues needed to be looked at as early as possible as that was good business management and that Members would rather face the worst case scenario and look at ways to deal with it.  The Member also expressed his disappointment that there was no Executive Member at the meeting.  

At a meeting with Officers of County and City Councils to look at the City’s Strategic Community Plan it was stated that Carlisle Council’s Strategic Plan was in the process of being re-written.  It was also stated that Carlisle had the largest number of under 18’s than anywhere in the county.  How were they to be supported?  And would it be possible to have demographics included in the report?  A Member Support Officer had been tasked with getting demographic information from the County Council but it had not been received in time for the meeting.

Dr Gooding explained that the MTFP identified resources while the budget resolution showed the distribution of those resources.  That issue could be discussed as part of the budget resolution.

Mr Mason advised that an increase in population would not necessarily lead to an increase in revenue from Council Tax.  

With regard to parking there was a 15% decrease in predicted income, based on development at Caldew Riverside, which would close the car park.  As the development was not going ahead the figures should have been revised accordingly, since the figure was equivalent to 3 percentage units of Council Tax.  

Mr Mason explained that Officers could not change one set of figures without changing all of them.  The information regarding parking would be updated for the following year to take the situation at Caldew Riverside into account.  He advised that the figures in the MTFP could only be changed by a resolution being passed at a meeting of full Council.

Was the administration of Concessionary Fares to be transferred to the County Council and what would be the effect of such a move?

Mr Mason advised that a consultation document had been received which proposed that the administration of Concessionary Fares be transferred to the County Council.  Information would be included in future Budget reports 

RESOLVED – 1.) Members were dissatisfied that there was no Member of the Executive at the meeting

2.) Given the current circumstances, Members were concerned that the same commentary had been used in the report as previous MTFP reports.  Members of the Panel would have preferred the report to be modelled on the potential difficulties and more realistic scenarios to give possibilities for solutions and request that that information is available in future years.  

3.) That a special meeting of Resources O&S Panel to be arranged following the spending review announcement.  Representatives of Community and Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panels would be invited.
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